
 
 
 

 

 
 

Public Safety Commission Meeting 
August 24, 2023, 10:00 a.m. 

6100 Guadalupe, Building E 

Austin, TX 78752 

Summary 
(This report represents a summary of events of the meeting, 

and is not necessarily complete nor an exact transcript of testimony.) 
 

The Public Safety Commission convened as posted to consider and take formal action, if 

necessary, on the following agenda items: 

 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER 

10:00 am ï Chairman Steven Mach called the meeting to order. In attendance: Chairman Steve 
Mach, Commissioner Nelda Blair, Commissioner Larry B. Long and Commissioner Wainwright. 
Commissioner Stodghill was not in attendance. A quorum was present. Also present were Deputy 
Director Freeman Martin, Lieutenant Colonel Dwight Mathis, Lieutenant Colonel Jeoff Williams and 
General Counsel Phil Adkins.  

 
II. INVOCATION 

Chaplain Jonna Hendricks gave the invocation. 

 
III. PLEDGES 

Trooper Danielle Garrett led the meeting in the Pledge of Alliance and the Texas Pledge of 
Allegiance. 

 
IV. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

A motion was made by Commissioner Blair to approve the minutes from the June 8, 2023, Public 
Safety Commission Meeting and seconded by Commissioner Stodghill. The motion passed. 



 
V. PRESENTATIONS 

(The DPS Public Information Office provided the following information from todayΩs meeting.) 
 

DEPARTMENTAL SERVICE AWARDS 
The following employees were presented a certificate in recognition their years of service and accomplishment with the 
Texas Department of Public Safety:  
 

                   30 YEAR SERVICE AWARD                           45 YEAR SERVICE AWARD            

               
                                  ω 5ŀǾƛŘ /Ǌƻƻƪ ό/L5ύ                                                       ω YŜƴƴŜǘƘ tƛǘǘƳŀƴ ό¢h5ύ  

 

5Lw9/¢hwΩ{ /L¢!¢LhbΥ 
 
            James McCoy (THP)  
 
On May 10, 2022, Trooper Tyler McCoy was assisting the Lee County 
{ƘŜǊƛŦŦΩǎ hŦŦƛŎŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǎŜŀǊŎƘ ŦƻǊ ŀ ǎǳǎǇŜŎǘ ǿƘƻ ƘŀŘ ŀƴ ƻǳǘǎǘŀƴŘƛƴƎ ǿŀǊǊŀƴǘ 
ŦƻǊ ά{ŜȄǳŀƭ !ǎǎŀǳƭǘ ƻŦ ŀ /ƘƛƭŘΦέ [ŀǘŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎΣ ōŀǎŜŘ ƻƴ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ 
received regarding a possible location of the fugitive, Trooper McCoy met 
[ŜŜ /ƻǳƴǘȅ {ƘŜǊƛŦŦΩǎ 5ŜǇǳǘƛŜǎ ŀǘ ŀ ǊŜǎƛŘŜƴŎŜ ƛƴ 5ƛƳŜ .ƻȄΦ !ǎ ǘƘŜȅ 
approached the house, Trooper McCoy had a partial view inside the rear of 
the residence and observed a male subject standing inside. Lee County 
{ƘŜǊƛŦŦΩǎ hffice Lieutenant Jordan Mastronardi had been questioning a 
female at the residence about the occupants in the house. This female 
denied the suspect was in the residence. Mastronardi decided to make an 
entry into the house with McCoy as backup. After only a few steps into the 
house, gunshots erupted, and McCoy observed the suspect peaking around 

the corner of the hallway, holding a handgun. Trooper McCoy heard Mastronardi yell and then fire his duty weapon. 
Trooper McCoy raised his rifle and fired at the suspect through the corner of the wall, which was the only shot available 
to McCoy. While firing, McCoy backed up two or three steps to provide cover for Mastronardi and allow him to exit the 
house. As soon as additional officers were able to provide cover, McCoy began treating Mastronardi, who had been 
struck just below his left collarbone. While treating this wound, McCoy located an additional gunshot wound which he 
also treated, all while comforting and calming Lieutenant Mastronardi and handling communications with incoming EMS 
personnel. Even though the status of the suspect was unknown, Trooper McCoy continued to administer first aid to 
Lieutenant Mastronardi until he was able to be safely removed from the scene and transported for additional medical 
treatment.  
In recognition of his decisive and professional response to a life-threatening situation, Trooper James McCoy is hereby 
ŀǿŀǊŘŜŘ ǘƘŜ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ /ƛǘŀǘƛƻƴΦ  
 



LIFESAVING AWARD:  
 

        Charles Combs (CID)  
 
On May 4, 2022, Special Agent Charles Combs was participating in 
a joint investigation involving DPS personnel, the Houston Police 
Department, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, and the Drug 
Enforcement Administration. During this investigation, 
surveillance was being conducted on an individual believed to be 
distributing illegal drugs and weapons from a hotel in Houston. 
After the subject was observed loading multiple backpacks and 
luggage into a vehicle and leaving at a high rate of speed, Houston 
PD Officers McMurtry and Sallee conducted a traffic stop for the 
observed traffic violations. During the stop, the subject produced 
a handgun and shot Officer Sallee multiple times. HPD officers 
returned fire and struck the subject. Special Agent Combs left his 
surveillance position and ran to provide tactical emergency care 
and first aid to Officer Sallee. Combs applied a tourniquet to his 
left leg in efforts to stop the bleeding from a bullet wound, and 
then placed him into a vehicle to be transported to a trauma 

center. After caring for Officer Sallee, Special Agent Combs turned his attention to the suspect who had been detained 
by  
other officers and agents at the scene. The suspect had sustained multiple gunshot wounds and was losing a 
considerable amount of blood. Combs rendered first aid to the suspect by placing tourniquets on both legs, while an 
ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǘƻǳǊƴƛǉǳŜǘ ǿŀǎ ǇƭŀŎŜŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǎǳǎǇŜŎǘΩǎ ŀǊƳ ŀƴŘ ǇǊŜǎǎǳǊŜ ōŀƴŘŀƎŜǎ ǿŜǊŜ ŀǇǇƭƛŜŘ ǘƻ Ƙƛǎ ƴŜŎƪΦ ¢ƘŜ ǎǳǎǇŜŎǘ ǿŀǎ 
then transported to a local hospital.  
In recognition of his decisive and professional response to a life-threatening situation resulting in the saving of a life, 
Special Agent Charles Combs is hereby awarded the Lifesaving Award.  
 
 
 

LIFESAVING AWARD:  
 

             Daniel Walker (THP)  
 
On November 28, 2022, Trooper Daniel Walker was on routine 
patrol when he observed a passenger car, off the roadway, partially 
engulfed in flames. Walker pulled to a stop and immediately 
notified DPS Communications of the situation. As Walker 
approached the vehicle, he was able to see an occupant inside. A 
female bystander was yelling that her boyfriend was trapped inside 
the burning vehicle. Using his ASP baton, Trooper Walker broke and 
raked the passenger side window, allowing him to reach in and 
grab the driver and pull him through the window. With the help of 
three civilians, Walker was able to successfully extract the subject. 
Within one minute of the rescue, the vehicle became completely 
engulfed in flames. The subject suffered multiple major injuries, 
including third degree burns to his arms and face. EMS personnel 
arrived shortly thereafter and began providing medical care to the 
subject.  
In recognition of his decisive and professional response to a life-

threatening situation resulting in the saving of a life, Trooper Daniel Walker is hereby awarded the Lifesaving Award.  



 

UNIT CITATION:  

 
The 6C14 Safety Education Service Area is a six-member team under the leadership of Lieutenant Jason Reyes and is 
responsible for the Safety Education and Media function for the Central Texas Region, which encompasses forty-three 
(43) counties, thirty-nine thousand, nine hundred (39,900) miles of roadways, and a total population of over five (5) 
million people.  
 
Members work with English and Spanish media outlets in Austin, San Antonio, and Waco, and serve as liaisons between 
the Department of Public Safety and various government and law enforcement public information officers. 6C14 
personnel played a key role with oil and gas industry companies promoting traffic safety during the height of the Eagle 
Ford Shale project, and they were vital in several public relations campaigns including Click it or Ticket, Drink-Drive-Go to 
Jail, Talk Text Crash, Work Zone Awareness, and End the Streak.  
 
Over the past nine (9) years, personnel have placed highly at the National Uniformed Safety Education Officers 
Workshop. First place honors were received in: Traffic Safety, 2014 and 2016; Television Public Service Announcement, 
2016; Public Safety, 2017 and 2018; and Radio Public Service Announcement, 2017. Second place honors were earned in 
Public Safety, 2015, and third place honors were achieved in non-Traffic, 2019.  
 
¢ƘŜ с/мп !ǊŜŀ ŎƻƴŘǳŎǘŜŘ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ƳŀƧƻǊ ǇǊŜǎǎ ŎƻƴŦŜǊŜƴŎŜǎ ŀǘ ǎƻƳŜ ƻŦ ¢ŜȄŀǎΩ Ƴƻǎǘ ǎƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴǘ ŜǾŜƴǘǎΣ ǎǳŎƘ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ²Ŝǎǘ 
Fertilizer Plant Explosion in 2013, the Waco Outlaw Motorcycle Gang Shooting in 2015, the Wimberly and Hays County 
Floods in 2015, the Bastrop Lost Pines Fires in 2015, and the Martindale Hot Air Balloon Crash in 2016. On November 5, 
2017, a mass shooting occurred at the Sutherland Springs Baptist Church. For eight (8) days, these personnel provided 
daily press briefings and updates through social media platforms.  
 
There is no doubt the 6C14 SES Area has been an asset to the Department and communities in the Central Texas Region. 
Their hard work and dedication have helped promote the goals and objectives of the Department, which ultimately 
benefits citizens and visitors to our state.  
 
The employees commended for their hard work and dedication include Staff Lieutenant Jason Reyes, Staff Sergeants 
Kenny Mata, Ruben San Miguel, Deon Cockrell, Bryan Washko, and Ryan Howard.  
They are hereby awarded the Unit Citation.  
 



 

UNIT CITATION:  

 
The Criminal Investigations Methamphetamine Initiative Group (MIG) is comprised of CID and DEA personnel who work 
closely with local law enforcement to disrupt and dismantle organizations trafficking and distributing illegal drugs in the 
Houston area. The MIG has developed relationships with these agencies that have led to great success and had a 
significant impact in the lives of the citizens of Texas and our nation.  
During 2022, the MIG and supporting agencies completed a long-term fentanyl and methamphetamine investigation 
named Operation Pumping Iron. By working together and utilizing numerous investigative techniques, agents and 
officers were able to dismantle and disrupt an organization distributing thousands of deadly pills and other substances in 
our communities. Throughout the year, this investigation yielded over 10,500 pounds of methamphetamine and 336 
pounds of fentanyl. Additionally, 8 counterfeit pill press labs were dismantled along with 15 methamphetamine 
conversion labs. These efforts ultimately led to the arrest of 158 suspects. Later in 2022, the MIG utilized information 
learned from Operation Pumping Iron, and with the help and expertise of a HIDTA intel analyst assigned to the MIG, 
agents were able to quickly transition to another organization associated with suspects from the initial investigation. 
This spin-off investigation was titled Operation Disco Never Dies, and through April 2023, the MIG and assisting officers 
have continued to seize numerous narcotics, including fentanyl, and disrupt this organization with additional seizures 
and arrests forthcoming.  
 
Those commended for their hard work and 
dedication include:  
Captain Cliff T. Manning (retired)  

Katy PD Officer Jason Weathers  

Lieutenant Richard E. Salinas (since promoted to Captain)  Brookshire PD Captain Oscar Garcia  
Special Agent Ryan Askew  MIG/HIDTA U.S. DEA Agent Derrick Conn  
Special Agent Mike Gonzales  MIG/HIDTA Investigative Analyst Teresa Gee  
Special Agent Ryan Pace  Houston PD-Narcotics Division High Hazard Clan Lab Team  
Special Agent Eric Rohlack  Houston FD-Hazardous Materials Response Team  
Special Agent John Silvia  IŀǊǊƛǎ /ƻǳƴǘȅ {ƘŜǊƛŦŦΩǎ hŦŦƛŎŜ-District 5 Crime Reduction Unit  
{ǇŜŎƛŀƭ !ƎŜƴǘ wŀƴŘŀƭƭ ά5ǳƪŜέ ²ƻƻŘŀǊŘ  
Special Agent Mark Willey  

 
VI. PUBLIC COMMENT 

(Members of the public wishing to address the Commission are subject to a time limit of 5 

minutes and must complete a Public Comment Registration Card located at the entry. 

Should a member of the public bring an item to the Commission for which the subject was 

not posted on the agenda of the meeting, state law provides that the Commission may 

receive the information but cannot act upon it at the meeting. The Commission may direct 

staff to contact the requestor or request that the issue be placed on a future agenda for 

discussion.) 

Chairman Mach stated that there were two people who submitted requests to speak before the Public 
Safety Commission.  The first speaker was Michael Levy, retired publisher of Texas Monthly 
Magazine. 



 

Mike Levy introduced himself and thanked the PSC for allowing him the opportunity to address the 
Commission. He stated that he has been a citizen of Austin since 1969 and since 1976 he has served 
on an oversight committee for Austin EMS.  He said that there is far too much carnage on our streets, 
and we have way too many fatalities from vehicle crashes. The first thing he asks when he meets a 
police officer of trooper is do you remember the first fatal crash scene that you investigated.  The 
answer is always ñYESò because you can never erase those terrible memories. In some cases, the 
surviving victims of terrible crashes state that they wish that they hadnôt survived in that their lives 
were so terribly changed following the wreck. This is why I think visibility (a strong police presence on 
the streets) is so important. In every community, the right to safety is paramount. Law enforcement 
experts have stated that Austin should have 2,500 police officers on the streets.  Austin has budgeted 
for 1,850 officers and currently only has 1,100, or almost no police presence at all. 
 

One day Austin saw four fatality crashes and there was no comment from the Austin City Council nor 
from the Public Safety Commission. (At this point Chairman Mach asked Mr. Levy to clarify that he 
was speaking of the Austin Public Safety Commission and not the committee he was currently 
speaking to, which of course he did.) The same silence came after the much publicized ñstreet take-
oversò that have occurred in Austin. 

 

The citizens of Austin generally want more police.  The increase that DPS has provided in 2023 has 
made a marked difference in accidents and crime. The largest percentage of fatalities are within the 
communities of color. DPS presence on our streets is making a difference. And, in my opinion, 
Director McCraw is underpaid, overworked, and underappreciated. Thank you for your service. 
 

The second public speaker was Steve Bresnan of PGM of Texas, the largest recycling facility for 
catalytic converters in Texas.  He spoke in favor of agenda item VIII, F, 9 regarding the publication of 
rules relating to catalytic converters. He praised DPS for their leadership in this matter. He stated that 
everyone that he has worked with at DPS on these matters has been 1st class and professional. 

 

Chairman Mach thanked Mr. Bresnan for his input and stated that it is very rare for someone to speak 
on an item being posted for public comment in the Texas Register. 
 

Mr. Bresnan replied that his staff solicited input, which is how all state agencies should work. 

 
VII. DIRECTORS REPORT 

A. Operation Lone Star Update 

Director McCraw said that he did not have an Operation Lone Star update for this public meeting. 

 

B. Austin Violent Crime Task Force Update 
Director McCraw asked that item B be addressed first since we had visitors making the presentation. 
He stated that DPS has a great collaborative relationship with Austin PDôs Violent Crime Task Force 
and with Chief Chicon, and with his retirement announcement, we look forward to continuing that 

collaboration with Interim Chief Robin Henderson 
(who was present at the meeting). He stated that 
ñabsence of crime and disorder is the definition of 
success in law enforcementò. 

 

Director McCraw asked Dr. Jonathan Creman, 
Chief Data Officer at Austin PD, and Regional 
Director Vincent Luciano to make the 
presentation. 



 

Regional Director Luciano began by stating that DPS 
put their priorities on which areas in Austin had the 
most priority one calls for assistance. We were 
focusing on the centers of activity and not targeting 
certain populations. Drugs and guns go together.   
 
Dr. Creman stated that call response times in Austin 
were averaging about 10 minutes, when an ideal 
response would be 6.5 minutes or less. Austin 
response time is slow compared to Texas as a 
whole, but Texas rates well against other states. 
Following DPSôs increase in patrols, the recent 
response times are averaging under 7 minutes and 
20 seconds (down from 10-11 minutes). Aggravated 
assaults with a firearm outside of domestic situations 
had a dramatic increase in 2020. He showed several 
slides (below) showing the impact that the addition of 
DPS troopers patrolling in Austin has had this 
summer.  He noted that violent crimes show 
consistent seasonal upswings in the hot summer 
months, so while some of the impact doesnôt look 
impressive, it really is when that normal upswing is 

neutralized by their presence.  In their first six weeks 
of patrol, 74 violent crimes were reported.  When 
they were withdrawn there were approximately 95 
violent crimes reported (which in other years 
averaged 120-140 during those hotter months). So, 
your presence does impact violent crime in Austin. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

      
 



       

       

       
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

       



       

       

       
 

       
Chairman Mach thanked Dr. Creman for his statistical analysis which clearly shows the positive 
impact that the increased DPS presence has made in Austin. 
 
Commissioner Wainwright said that the PSC is not really surprised about the dramatic impact on 
public safety that the increased patrols by DPS troopers have had in Austin. He also asked what the 
analysis has shown regarding ethnic stops. 


